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The first regular meeting was conducted on February 5, 2024, at the Kingsbury Town Hall, 6 Michigan 

Street, Hudson Falls. 

PRESENT:                                                                   Dana Hogan, Supervisor                                                                                     

                                                                                    Sean Akins, Deputy Supervisor 

                                                                                    William Haessly, Councilman 

                                                                                    James Lindsay, Councilman 

                                                                                    Dan Washburn, Councilman                                                              

                                                             

OTHERS PRESENT:                                                   Jeffrey Meyer, Town Attorney 

                                                                                    Michael Graham, Highway Supervisor 

                                                                                    Todd Humiston, Dog Control & Code Enforcement Officer 

                                                                                    Paige Zahaba, Deputy Town Clerk 

                                                                                    Tom Shepherdson, Attorney for WF Lake 

                                                                                    Town Residents: Dennis Kelly & Lisa Boucher 

 

The meeting was called to order by Supervisor Hogan at 6:30 pm and opened for the order of business 

with the Flag Salute led by Councilman Haessly. 

 

The minutes of the Organizational Meeting will be amended and be available for acceptance at the next 

Town Board Meeting scheduled on March 4, 2024. 

 

Supervisor Hogan announced the first item on the agenda would be a Public Hearing for a Proposed 

Local Law Amending Certain Sections of the Town of Kingsbury Zoning Local Law contained in Chapter 

280 of the Code of the Town of Kingsbury. Supervisor Hogan requested Attorney Meyer provide an 

explanation for those in attendance. 

Attorney Meyer reported the Town Board received requests from owners of lots in the Industrial Park 

requesting that outdoor storage of vehicles, equipment, boats, and trailers be included as an approved 

use. A draft Local Law was prepared in October 2023 that did that and also allowed recreational uses 

generally. After the October and November meetings the Board, with the comments received from the 

Public, removed the recreational uses. The latest request was to permit outdoor storage.  

Supervisor Hogan opened the Public Hearing at 6:35 pm.  

Town resident Dennis Kelly asked if it was both sections of the Park for the proposed Local Law. 

Attorney Meyer stated it is wherever the PIC 75 Zoning District is, it is both section one and section two. 

Tom Shepherdson, attorney for a tenant in the Industrial Park, would like the boat storage to become 

more long term than short so it does not become too active in the Industrial Park. He explained that 

some of the tenants in the Park have DEC permits; the more traffic in the Park, they more possible it is 

the DEC may re-classify Park uses. People coming into the Park would be called sensitive receptors. The 

DEC may look at more receptors coming into the Park and then re-classify the site, which may it become 

impossible for them to expand if they want to.  

Code Enforcement Officer stated the Park is light industrial commercial; there are offices in it and asked 

Attorney Shepherdson if he was asking the Town Board if he was asking to re-classify the zone. He 

responded no they were simply asking the Board to consider making this request relative to storage 

where people would be coming in and out daily or every other weekend. Clarify that the law would be 

intended for more long term. Enforcement Officer Humiston stated there are vehicle repair shops, 

veterinary clinic; places where customers come and go every day.  

Councilman Lindsay has heard concerns about whether it could become a junkyard. He asked  
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Enforcement Officer Humiston if he could control that. He replied the requirement that vehicles be 

registered and the way the it is set up with the time frames that will be written into the law it could be 

controlled. Councilman Haessly asked if boats had to be on trailers. A discussion ensued. Attorney 

Meyer stated the draft of the Local Law indicated the boats must be on trailers. Supervisor Hogan asked 

if it be required that the facility have a logbook available on demand. Supervisor Hogan asked about 

indoor storage if a trailer was necessary. Enforcement Humiston stated that has already been approved, 

a trailer would not be required. The Public Hearing will be tabled until the first meeting in March when 

Attorney Meyer will provide an amended proposed Local Law. 

Attorney Meyer explained the rationale of the proposed Local Law Amending the 

Park/Industrial/Commercial Zoning District contained in SectionA286-1 “Zoning District Boundaries”; 

with requests from the IDA regarding an adjoining property owner, Mr. Colomb. The last 22 acres of the 

Industrial Park to be re-zoned from the Park Commercial District to Rural Residential. The 22 acres 

would be removed from the PIC75 Zoning District. There are a lot of wetlands that render it un-

developmental for an industrial/commercial user.  It would allow the boundary lines to be merged with 

the adjoining property owner and allow it to revert to RA-1A Zone.  

Supervisor Hogan opened the Public Hearing at 6:48 pm. Lisa Boucher asked if the owner is asking to 

add land to themselves or do they plan to build on it? Attorney Meyer stated it is deed restricted by the 

IDA currently that they cannot be built upon. Mr. Colomb wants to keep it forever wild. 

Councilman Lindsay asked if it was going to be a stand-alone parcel. Attorney Meyer stated if the zoning 

is changed so that it is all RA-1A the request would be a lot line adjustment before the Planning and 

Zoning Boards to allow it to merge to adjoining lands.  

Supervisor Hogan closed the Public Hearing at 6:51. The proposed Local Law must be sent to the 

Washington County Planning Board before the Local Law can be adopted. The discussion will continue 

March 4, 2024. 

 

A motion by Councilman Washburn seconded by Councilman Lindsay and carried by 5 ayes to allow the 

Supervisor to sign an agreement for the management of the Moss Street Cemetery. (Document 

attached) 

 

A motion by Councilman Haessly seconded by Councilman Lindsay and carried by a vote of 5 ayes for 

the following Budget transfer: 

 

TOWN OF KINGSBURY – BUDGET TRANSFER: FEBRUARY 5, 2024 MEETING 

 

FISCAL YEAR 2023 

 

FUND                                            DESCRIPTION                                                                   GL           AMOUNT   

GF/WT       FROM                         TRAFFIC CONTROL – PERSONNEL                        1.3310.1       $1,159.19 

                    TO:                              CONTROL OF ANIMALS – CONTRACTUAL          1.3520.4       $1,159.19 

                    PURPOSE:                  FINAL INVOICES EXCEEDED BUDGETED AMOUNT 

 

A motion by Councilman Haessly seconded by Councilman Washburn and carried by a vote of 5 ayes for 

the following Budget transfer: 

                           

FUND                                            DESCRIPTION                                                                   GL           AMOUNT   

GF/WT       FROM                         ENGINEERING - CONTRACTUAL                         1.1440.4          $287.50 

                    TO:                              ATTORNEY – CONTRACTUAL                              1.1420.4          $287.50 
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                    PURPOSE:                  FINAL INVOICES EXCEEDED BUDGETED AMOUNT 

A motion by Councilman Washburn seconded by Councilman Akins and carried by a vote of 5 ayes for 

the following Budget Transfer: 

 

 FUND                                            DESCRIPTION                                                                   GL           AMOUNT   

GF/WT       FROM                         TOWN BOARD – CONTRACTUAL                        1.1010.4                    $99.00 

                    TO:                              MUNICIPAL ASSOC DUES – CONTRACTUAL     1.1920.4                    $99.00 

                    PURPOSE:                  ASSOCIATION OF TOWNS DUES INCREASED $99.00 

 

A motion by Councilman Washburn seconded by Councilman Lindsay and carried by a vote of 5 ayes for 

the following Budget Amendment: 

 

BUDGET AMENDMENT #001-2024: Senior Center Kingsbury Fort Edward Area, Inc. (Senior Center) 

From ARPA Funds; and 

 

WHEREAS: seNIOR Center has contracted to purchase a new bus: and 

 

WHEREAS: The Municipality portion for the purchase of the new bus is $4,828.64; and 

 

WMEREAS: Federal Covid Relief (ARP Act) Funds were received in July 2021 and can be partially 

allocated to respond to the negative impact of nonprofits: and 

 

WHEREAS: Budget Amendments require Legislative approval; therefore, be it 

 

RESOLVED: That the Town Board authorizes the Town Comptroller to the following Budget Amendment: 

 

Increase Appropriation:                    1.6772.4 (Programs for Aging, Contractual)                       $4,828.64 

 

Increase Revenue:                             1.4089 (Federal Aid, Other)                                                   $4,828.64 

 

LEGAL UPDATE: 

Attorney Meyer reported the last step to dissolving Kingsbury Sewer District #1 (Industrial Park) and 

allowing the Washington County Sewer District #1 to expand and takeover everything is a required 

amendment of the Intermunicipal Agreement between Kingsbury, Washington County Sewer, and 

Queensbury. The terms have been negotiated with Queensbury and Washington County Sewer District 

#1. This allows the Town of Kingsbury out because there is no longer a Kingsbury Sewer District #1, it 

pushes the obligations onto Washington County Sewer District #1. The capacity the Town purchased 

previously does not affect the tax-payers in that district.  

A motion by Councilman Akins seconded by Councilmanseconded by Councilman  Haessly and carried by 

a vote of 5 ayes for the following resolution: 

 

                                       TOWN BOARD, TOWN OF KINGSBURY 

COUNTY OF WASHINGTON 

 

Resolution No. 1 of 2024 

Adopted February 5, 2024 
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Introduced by Councilman Akins 

Seconded by Councilman Haessly 

 

RESOLUTION APPROVING AMENDMENT TO INTERMUNICIPAL AGREEMENT 

 

 WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Kingsbury (the “Town”) formed Kingsbury 

Sewer District One, pursuant to proceedings for the formation of such district on or about 2001; 

and 

 

 WHEREAS, Kingsbury Sewer District Number One is geographically located north of, 

and connected to, a county sewer district known as Washington County Sewer District No. 1; 

and 

 

 WHEREAS, both the Kingsbury Sewer District Number One and Washington County 

Sewer District No. 1 are ultimately connected to Town of Queensbury, Warren County sewer 

infrastructure, which in turn ultimately connects to City of Glens Falls, Warren County, sewer 

infrastructure that discharged to the City of Glens Falls publicly owned treatment works; and 

 

 WHEREAS, the Town, on behalf of Kingsbury Sewer District Number One, Washington 

County, on behalf Washington County Sewer District No. 1, and the Counties of Warren and 

Washington Industrial Development Agency entered into an agreement dated December 17, 

2001 and titled “Sewer Facility Ownership and Services Agreement for Kingsbury Sewer 

District Number One Town of Kingsbury, New York” (the “Facility Agreement”); and 

 

 WHEREAS, in connection with the foregoing, the Town is a party to an intermunicipal 

agreement dated May 15, 2003 and titled “Intermunicipal Agreement for South Queensbury-

Queensbury Avenue Sanitary Sewer District” between the Town of Queensbury, County of 

Warren, Town and Washington County, for the discharge of sanitary sewer to Queensbury, and 

ultimately to Glens Falls as noted above (the “IMA”); and 

 

 WHEREAS, the Town Board has worked with the commissioners of the Washington 

County Sewer Districts Nos. 1 and 2 and the Washington County Board of Supervisors to 

dissolve Kingsbury Sewer District Number One and extend Washington County Sewer District 

No. 1 to encompass the properties formerly located in Kingsbury Sewer District One; and  

 

 WHEREAS, the extension of Washington County Sewer District No. 1 and dissolution of 

Kingsbury Sewer District Number One have been approved, resulting in the need to amend the 

above mentioned Facility Agreement and IMA whereby the obligations of the Town under said 

Facility Agreement and IMA will be assumed by Washington County on behalf of the extended 

Washington County Sewer District No. 1, and an intermunicipal agreement has been drafted to 

provide for such amendments; and 

 

 WHEREAS, the Town Board deems the consideration and approval of the intermunicipal 

agreement to be a Type II action under the State Environmental Quality Review Act (SEQRA); 

and  
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 WHEREAS, the Town Board wishes to approve the intermunicipal agreement amending 

the Facility Agreement and IMA. 

 

 NOW THEREFORE, BE IT: 

 

 RESOLVED, that the Town Board approves the draft intermunicipal agreement 

amending the Facility Agreement and IMA, substantially in the form submitted with the adoption 

of this resolution; and be it further 

 

 RESOLVED, Town Supervisor is authorized to approve such reasonable edits and 

amendments to said draft intermunicipal agreement as may be approved by counsel, and to 

thereafter execute said intermunicipal agreement on behalf of the Town, and to otherwise take 

such further and necessary actions as he deems necessary to carry out the terms of said 

intermunicipal agreement; and be it further  

 

RESOLVED, that this resolution shall take effect immediately. 

 

ROLL CALL VOTE 

Ayes: 5 

Nays: 0  

Abstain:0  

Absent: 0 

 

Dated:  February 5, 2024      

Cynthia Bardin, Town Clerk 
 

A motion by Councilman Akins seconded by Councilman Haessly and carried by a vote of 5 ayes giving 

permission to Supervisor Hogan to sign the Intermunicipal Agreement regarding the dissolution of 

Sewer District #1. (Document attached) 

 

Supervisor Hogan received a telephone call and an email from an individual who identified herself as 

being part of the Not Moreau Group. She did not feel Washington County, specifically the Town of 

Kingsbury and the Village of Hudson Falls were not doing enough to support Not Moreau in their efforts 

to stop the Biochar project. She would like Kingsbury’s and Hudson Falls support by drafting a resolution 

objecting to  the Biochar Project Plan in Moreau. She provided an example which was the Saratoga 

resolution that had been forwarded to the group and to the DEC. The resolution dealt with traffic issues. 

The Supervisor does not know if there will be traffic issues with the Biochar Project. She feels Kingsbury, 

Hudson Falls, and Fort Edward are going to be subject to Biochar, a PFOA Plume. Supervisor Hogan 

researched without success a PFOA Plume. Code Enforcenent Officer  Humiston commented that the 

state of Maine has stopped all uses of the chemicals because of PFAS’s. It started to affect the deer with 

the chemicals being put on the ground. His concern with this locatio nis  no engineering was conducted 

by the Planning Board of the Town of Moreau, they accepted the engineering provided by the Biochar 

Project.  

Councilman Haessly stated the Town should stay out of it. There are a lot of people in the Community 

that have septic systems. There is limited space to get rid what is pumped out of someone’s septic tank. 

This may be a place to get rid of sewage in the future. 
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Councilman Lindsay would also like to stay out of it. Councilman Washburn is fine with this approach 

unless there is any new information. 

 

TOWN CLERK REPORT:  

The Town Clerk notified the Hudson Falls School District she would no longer collect the school taxes in 

the future due to problems encountered with preparing the tax bills for parcels in Moreau that are in 

the Hudson Falls Central School District. The Town Clerk is also concerned about the cost to the Town of 

Kingsbury to continue the Tax Collection. The Town received penalties collected in the month of October 

for the Town of Kingsbury and the Village of Hudson Falls but the Town pays the wages for the Part-time 

Tax Deputies. The wages for the tax deputies exceeded the amount of penalties collected in October. 

The Town Clerk expressed concern about the cost to the Town increasing due to more timely payments 

with no penalty collected and the annual increase in the tax deputy’s hourly rate. Newly appointed Paige 

Zahaba would like to continue collecting the school taxes in Town Hall.  

The Board opened a discussion. Councilman Haessly would like some time to think about the collection 

of school taxes in Town Hall. Supervisor Hogan would like the Town Attorney to check to see if we could 

legally do a true-up at the end of the year, just so the Town would break even after the collection. 

A thank you card was received from the Getty family, thanking the Town for the flowers that were sent 

for the passing of Randy Getty, a longtime member of the Planning Board. 

A resident on Morgan Drive reported there is not a one-way sign on Bly Avenue and Martindale Street. 

Superintendent Graham has been notified. 

 

CODE ENFORCEMENT OFFICER & DOG CONTROL OFFICER REPORT: 

The Town Clerk received a question about regulations in the Town Code relative to Airbnb’s located in 

the Town. Code Enforcement Officer reported to the Board there are no restrictions on short term 

rentals. There are residents in the RA-1A zone that are planning on short-term rentals this coming 

summer.  

THE ZBA sent the Town Assessor 3 or 4 merging lots in the Industrial Park. They are wetland lots behind 

Hilltop in the Ferguson Lane area.  

Mr. Brindle of 22 Park received a request for recreational use for his building. The new proposed Local 

Law will not allow recreational uses in the Industrial Park. 

Supervisor Hogan asked about the planning and zoning changes now that the Comprehensive Master 

Plan has been adopted. Code Enforcement Officer Humiston reported he has met with the Planning and 

Zoning Boards, the Planning Board will meet on February 22, 2024. The Planning and Zoning Boards 

would like to meet with the Town Board, to have all three Boards present once changes are proposed.  

 

HIGHWAY SUPERINTENDENT REPORT: 

The new truck is going to cost more than $30,000.00 and the Town must engage in competitive bidding. 

 Attorney Meyer will prepare a contract for the bidding for the next meeting. 

The Village of Fort Edward has been clearing the snow on the sidewalk located on Dix Avenue. Attorney 

Meyer will prepare an agreement for the next meeting. The contract will indicate that $150.00 will be 

paid for each time the sidewalk is cleared and should be done 36 to 48 hours after the snowfall. 

The Board discussed the poor condition of the sidewalk. The cost to replace the sidewalk is 

approximately $800,000.00. Superintendent Graham commented he could budget to repair the sidewalk 

each year. 

Superintendent Graham requested an executive session.  

 

 WRITTEN REPORTS: 



February 5, 2024 Town Board Meeting Minutes 

 

https://www.kingsburyny.gov 

 

 A motion by Councilman Lindsay seconded by Councilman Washburn and carried by a vote of 5 ayes to 

accept the reports of certain officers for the month of December 2023 as follows: 

 

Code Enforcement Officer: No. Permits 4; Fire Inspections 1; Building Inspections 26; Total Fees $450.00 

Dog Control Officer: Seizures 1; Verbal Warning 1; Mileage 59,068 

Town Clerk: Paid to EnCon $313.70; Paid to Supervisor $1,570.11; State Share of Games of Chance 

$15.00; Paid to the Village of Hudson Falls $120.00; Paid to Ag & Markets for Population Control$49.00; 

Paid to the NYS Department of Health $45.00 

Town Comptroller: Receipts $80,217.83; Disbursements $974,552.80 

Assessor 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT. 

There are no public comments. 

 

A motion by Councilman Haessly seconded by Councilman Lindsay and carried by a vote of 5 ayes to 

enter into an executive session at 7: 34 pm to discuss legal contract negotiations no action is anticipated 

outside of executive session. 

 

A motion by Councilman Washburn seconded by Councilman Akins and carried by a vote of 5 ayes to 

exit the executive session and adjourn the meeting. 

 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

Cynthia Bardin, Town Clerk 
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